MINUTES

BOARD FOR PROFESSIONAL ENGINEERS

Date:


November 19, 2004

Place:


3rd Floor Conference Room




500 N. Calvert Street




Baltimore, MD   21202

Present:

Melvin Hotz, Chairman




Eugene C. Harvey, P.E., Vice Chairman




H. C. Harclerode, P.E.




Michael Howard

Absent:

Alison A. Hunt, P.E.




Sallye E. Perrin, P.E., Secretary




Rosalind L. Yee

Others Present:
Pamela J. Edwards, Acting Executive Director




Milena Trust, Counsel to the Board




Robert Mead, Executive Director, MSPE

CALL TO ORDER


Melvin Hotz, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 9:15 a.m.

ACTION ON MINUTES


Motion (I) was made by Mr. Harclerode, seconded by Mr. Howard, and unanimously carried by the Board to approve the minutes of the October 14, 2004 meeting with no corrections.

EXECUTIVE SESSION


Motion (II) was made by Mr. Harclerode, seconded by Mr. Howard, and unanimously carried by the Board to go into Executive Session at 9:20 a.m. at 500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.  This session was permitted to be closed pursuant to State Government Article, Title 10-508(a)(7).  Upon completion of the session, the Board reconvened its public meeting at 9:55 a.m.

COMPLAINT COMMITTEE REPORT


Mr. Harvey provided the following report on the status of complaints and license reinstatement issues discussed by the Complaint Committee at its meeting on November 16, 2004.
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04-PE-03:  Case referred to the Office of Investigative Services.


04-PE-13:  Case referred to the Office of Investigative Services.  A licensed P.E. has agreed to be expert witness in this matter for the Board.


04-PE-15:  Case referred to the Office of Investigative Services.


04-PE-17 & 18:  Action pending in Pennsylvania.  Recommend reinstatement of license at this time.


05-APE-01 & 02:  Cases referred to the Office of Investigative Services.


05-PE-08:  Consent Order signed and fine paid.  Close.


05-PE-09:  Consent Order signed and fine paid.  Close.


05-PE-10:  Consent Order signed and fine paid.  Close.

05-PE-11:  Recommend Consent Order and $500 fine.

05-PE-12:  Recommend Consent Order and $500 fine.

05-PE-13:  Recommend Consent Order and $1000 fine.

05-PE-14:  Recommend Consent Order and $500 fine.

05-PE-15:  Licensee was disciplined in 2 states.  Will offer suspension.

The Complaint Committee also reviewed four applications for reinstatement of license.  The licenses were lapsed for varying periods of time from one to nine renewal periods. 

 Additional information is needed from one individual whose license was lapsed one period and who signed and sealed several documents.  

One individual’s licensed was lapsed nine periods.  He is not currently licensed elsewhere. Motion (III) by Mr. Harvey and seconded by Mr.  Harclerode to require applicant to  re-take the Principles and Practice of Engineering exam in order to have license re-instated.

Motion (IV) by Mr. Harclerode, seconded by Mr. Howard and unanimously carried by the Board to accept the report of the Complaint Committee.

APPEARANCE BY CHARLES MALOY


Dr. Maloy, Chairman of the Board for Professional Land Surveyors, and Chair of the Joint Design Boards, appeared before the Board to talk about the Overlapping Practice Guide.  Questions have been raised about how it is to be used and its intent.  Dr. Maloy stated that he received a letter from Richard Lynch, Director of Inspections, Licenses and Permits for Harford County.  Mr. Lynch thought the guidelines were mandatory procedures.

Dr. Maloy stated that he and Ms. Trust met with Mr. Lynch and members of his staff on November 8, 2004.  The meeting helped to clear up the issues Mr. Lynch had with the intent of the Guide.  The meeting centered around the Guide’s intended use.  Dr. Maloy stated that the recourse offered by the Guide is aimed at permit officials.  It is an attempt by the design boards to acknowledge that permit officials may sometimes need help with overlapping practice issues.

Board for Professional Engineers

Minutes – November 19, 2004

Page Three


Although the licensee is sometimes in a bind if the permit official tells them the seal of another professional is needed, the Guide is not intended for use by a licensee to settle a dispute.  The licensee has other avenues of appeal. This is a guide and a process for permit officials to use. 

Dr. Maloy further stated that Mr. Lynch wanted to know if the Guide’s focus was on the competency of the licensee.  Dr. Maloy stated that the guidelines are to be used to settle issues of overlapping practice – not competence.   Competence issues would come before the Board.

Dr. Maloy informed the Board that a webpage for the joint chairs is being developed.  It will include the Overlapping Practice Guide, decisions rendered by the advisory panels, and other information related to the chairs as an entity.


Discussion followed concerning correspondence received from Edward Reed.  Mr. Reed is a P.E. who was told by Queen Anne’s County that an architect seal was needed on his plans. Mr. Reed wrote to Ms. Trust asking that the Overlapping Practice advisory panel review this matter.  A response was sent to Mr. Reed informing him that it is not the intent of the Guide to entertain requests from licensees.  An individual licensee has two options – the licensee can contact the individual Board, or go through the courts.


Dr. Maloy reiterated that the guide is for the use of permit officials to use if help is needed determining which professional should be sealing certain types of plans.  The guide is not for use of individual licensees. He stated that it is not the issue of whether a licensee is competent to perform the task but whether the licensee is “allowed” to do so under the law.  


Bob Mead, Executive Director, Maryland Society of Professional Engineers, noted that Queen Anne’s County has outsourced its permitting and inspection functions to a private company.  He stated that Mr. Reed can also appeal to the county Board of Appeals.  


Motion (V) by Mr. Harvey, seconded by Mr. Harcleorde, and unanimously carried by the Board to send Mr. Reed a complaint form along with a letter stating that he can file a complaint if he wishes and the Board will consider it.

SUBSTANTIAL EQUIVALENCY

Mr. Hotz noted that the Board has been discussing substantial equivalency and whether the Board should accept the colleges in Washington Accord countries that are included the ABET International Yearbook as equivalent to EAC/ABET accredited U.S. colleges. 
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Mr. Harclerode stated that the National Society for Professional Engineers did some research on this issue.  The number of state boards who recognize Washington Accord colleges is 40.  Those states treat Washington Accord colleges as equal to EAC/ABET accredited programs.  The Maryland Board considers them as “unapproved”. 

Mr. Harvey stated that he thinks the Board should accept the Washington Accord colleges as “approved”.  Mr. Howard agreed.  Mr. Hotz then asked about those colleges that are no in the Washington Accord but are classified in the International Yearbook as “substantially equivalent”. Mr. Harvey noted there are approximately 12 schools in that category.  Discussion ensued concerning the meaning of substantially equivalent.  

Motion (VI) by Mr. Harvey, seconded by Mr. Harclerode, and unanimously carried by the Board to accept the Washington Accord schools in the ABET International Yearbook as being equivalent to EAC/ABET accredited schools effective May 1, 2005.

Motion (VII) by Mr. Harvey and seconded by Mr. Howard to accept as equivalent to EAC/ABET accredited schools the other schools in the ABET International Yearbook rated as substantially equivalent.   After discussion, the motion was tabled until the December meeting.

CORRESPONDENCE

The Board received a letter from Ruel Manuel dated October 14, 2004.  Mr. Manuel applied for the October 2004 Principles and Practice of Engineering exam under Section 14-305(d) and was denied because of insufficient work experience.  The Board did not give him credit for experience gained prior to graduation.  Mr. Manuel worked as an engineering intern prior to graduation.   The Board discussed the issue of cooperative programs which are not recognized by the Board.  The Board has consistently ruled that pre-graduation experience is not acceptable as engineering work.  


In Mr. Manuel’s case, he will be approximately 1 ½ months short of the experience requirement at the time of application for the April 2005 exam.  The Board decided that they will re-review Mr. Manuel’s application if he updates his RPE forms and get licensed engineers to sign RPE forms for his intern work.


The Board received an inquiry from Mr. Van der Vossen, P.E.  He stated that the Ocean City Fire Marshal are requiring him to stamp as-builts without having first hand knowledge of changes being done by the contractor.  Mr. Hotz stated that no changes should be made unless the P.E. has first hand knowledge.  Ms. Trust will respond to Mr. Van der Vossen.


The Board received a copy of a response sent to John Thornton, Deputy Counsel, Department of General Services, by Mr. Hotz  concerning the issue the licensing qualifications of an engineer employed by a general contractor in connection with the expansion of the House of Delegates Building in Annapolis.  This was for the Board’s information.
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The Board received a copy of a letter sent to Delegate LeRoy Myers by Ms. Trust enclosing a copy of the Overlapping Practice Guide.  This was for the Board’s information.


The Board received a copy of a letter sent to William Bryant, Code Enforcement Administrator, Anne Arundel County, by Ms. Trust clarifying that property line surveyors as well as land surveyors are authorized to certify FEMA elevation certificates.   This was for the Board’s information.

OTHER BUSINESS


Mr. Hotz stated that he visited the F.E. exam on October 30 at Timonium Fairgrounds. He was not able to visit the P.E. exam on October 29.  He stated that no problems were reported.  


Mr. Hotz stated that he would like to discuss one issue.  At the exam, the candidates were informed that if an improper calculator was found in their possession, it would be confiscated.  Mr. Hotz wanted to know what exactly would occur if an examinee was found using an improper calculator.  Ms. Edwards replied that the calculator would be confiscated and the examinee would be removed from the exam site.  The incident would be reported to NCEES and the candidate’s answer sheet would not be scored.  Ms. Edwards stated that this is consistent with NCEES guidelines.

Mr. Hotz noted that exam candidates are instructed to code their answer sheet indicating the college they attended, if applicable.  Mr. Hotz stated that there were eight colleges listed for Maryland as having accredited engineering programs.    No code was included for Frostburg University.  Mr. Hotz stated that we should remind NCEES to include Frostburg in the list of accredited Maryland schools.  Ms. Edwards will write to NCEES.

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR VACANCY


Mr. Hotz informed that the Board that a new Executive Director has been appointed.  His name is Thomas Woods and he will start on December 15, 2004.

APPLICATIONS APPROVED FOR RECIPROCTY


Motion (VIII) was made by Mr. Harvey, seconded by Mr. Harclerode, and unanimously carried by the Board to approve the following applications for reciprocity:

Board for Professional Engineers

Minutes – November 19, 2004

Page Six

APPLICATIONS APPROVED FOR RECIPROCTY (Continued)

William Baker, Jr. 

30998

Reginald H. Holt

31094


Stephen Barber

31085

Robert K. Johnston, III
31095


Samuel Beachy

31086

Zachary J. Kershner

31096


Leon A. Bombardier

31087

Scott E. Lobdell

30151


Joseph F. Boward

30789

Robert D. Luttrell

31051


John R. Brusko

31052

Edward H. McMahon, III
30988


Richard L. Butt

31089

Andrew A. Matyas

31097


Michael C. Carper 

31090

Tsion M. Messick

31098


Jeffrey Cerquetti

30892

Martin B. Mikula

31043



Wayne M. Clark

31076

Tammie S. Myers

31099


David A. Cranmer

31091

Gerald F. Novotny

31101


David J. DiCesare

30876

Sharad V. Paranjape

31102


Eugene S. Dvorchak

31092

Dae-Wook Park

30996

Martin J. Eustace, III

31066

David B. Peterson

31103

Kyle N. Franzen

31093

Timmy Prater


31104

William M. Gardocky

30875

Alamelu Ramesh

31105


William E. Garrett

31113

David L. Randolph

31106


James E. Good

30999

Brian J. Riffel


31108


Steve E. Guinn

30982

William C. Rinker

30974








Douglas S. Roy

31053







Francis D. Shiver

31109








Steven G. Snyder

31110








David A. Swoap

31044








Mehran Tiv


31111








Enkuang Yang

31112




APPLICATIONS APPROVED ADMINISTRATELY FOR RECIPROCITY



The following applications, supported by NCEES Model Law Eingeer files, were administratively approved for licensure by the Assistant Executive Director of the Board for Professional Engineers:


Ali Abolhassani

31041

Brian A. Haugk

31060


Charles S. Argue, Jr.

31071

William J. Kovacs, Jr.

31061


Kenneth W. Doherty

31048

Brent J. Lehmkuhl

31074


Raymond W. Dusseault, III
31047

William T. Mayer, III

31040


Meredith M. Harris

31072

Samuel D. O’Brien

31063


Warren A. Henson

31049

Timothy L. Raberding

31050


John J. Guth


31001

Thomas J. Rittenhouse
31045


Franklin Halloran-Lancaster
31055

Otto Schwarz


30995

Board for Professional Engineers

Minutes – November 19, 2004

Page Seven

ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, motion (IX) was made by Mr. Harvey, seconded by Mr. Harclerode, and unanimously carried by the Board to adjourn the meeting at 12:05 p.m.


X
With Corrections



Without Corrections

SIGNED BY THE CHAIRMAN MELVIN HOTZ ON DECEMBER 9, 2004

Corrections to the November 19, 2004 minutes

Page 3, last paragraph should read:  “Mr. Hotz noted that the Board has been discussing substantial equivalency and whether the Board should accept the curriculum of the institutions in Washington Accord countries that are included in the ABET International Yearbook as equivalent to the EAC/ABET accredited U.S. colleges.”

Page Four, second paragraph, third sentence should read:  “Mr. Hotz then asked about those colleges that are not in the Washington Accord…”  

Page Four, seventh paragraph, seconded sentence should read:  “He stated that the Ocean City Fire Marshal is requiring…”

Page Four, last paragraph, second sentence should read:  “The Board received a copy of a response sent to John Thornton, Deputy Counsel, Department of General Services, by Mr. Hotz concerning the issue of the licensing…” 

